
  HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF A MEETING OF HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL 

HELD AT THE WENN EVANS CENTRE ON 8th OCTOBER 2018 AT 7.30PM

Present:

Cllr Berry (Chairman), Cllr G Siely, Cllr Ritchie, Cllr D Burke
Jo Beardshaw (Clerk)
12 members of the public
1. To consider apologies for absence.  Cllr Stockton, Cllr Mole and Cllr Newall had sent their apologies
2. To receive Declarations of Interest on agenda items.  None
3. To agree the minutes of the meeting of Happisburgh Parish Council held on Monday 10th September and matters arising (for information only).  The minutes were agreed.  
4. Councillor reports
4.1 Chairman’s report.  The Chairman noted that the ramp continued to be an issue and that it had been recut twice since the previous meeting and that there had been more cliff falls.  He confirmed that the MMO had granted the license to move the rocks but that it would be November until the rocks were moved.  The Chairman confirmed that, as ever, Brian Farrow of NNDC was checking the cliffs on a regular basis – often daily.  
4.2 The Chairman also confirmed that he had spoken with Peter Lawton regarding the proposed extension to the car park, who had confirmed that he would have some proposals with him by the end of the week (approx. 20/10/18)

4.3 The Chairman also had spoken with the landowner of Happisburgh Manor regarding passing places.  He had confirmed that he would agree to these passing places being cut into the verge on Beach Road.  The Chairman noted a concern, though, that not all residents of Beach Road are in favour of the idea of passing places.  The Council therefore confirmed that it should conduct a survey of residents of Beach Road.  

4.4 The Chairman had also spoken with the footpaths officer regarding the footpath across the Manor land from Beach Road.  The footpaths officer confirmed that the landowner was within his rights to have cattle on his land.  The landowner, having attended the meeting, apologised for any concern regarding the cattle and confirmed that they were safe and friendly and were named Misty, Brandy and Olivia.  The Chairman thanked the landowner for attending the meeting.  
4.5 The Chairman noted that he was disappointed that the school had not been represented at the previous meeting, when the Wishing Well presentation had been received

4.6 Cllr Mole noted that there were 4 broken tiles and some guttering to be replaced on the Wenn Evans Centre

4.7 Cllr G Siely noted that there had been two instances of fly tipping at the allotments

4.8 Cllr Ritchie noted that she had purchased the memorial bench, and that she would liaise with SIM Home Improvements to fit the bench

4.9 The Chairman noted that Cllr Newall had been unable to attend the meeting due to the sad loss of her partner.  Councillors sent their sincere condolences.  

5. Correspondence
5.1 Shaun Martin.  SAM2 sign update.  Mr Martin explained that 17,739 vehicles had been driven through Whimpwell Street in the month, and that 65% of the vehicles had been travelling at an average of 32.5% with one person driving at 85 mph.  Mr Martin also noted that SAM2 had been repositioned to Lighthouse Close
5.2 Centenary of WW1 Armistice – commemorative gift of Flanders poppy seeds.  These were given to a member of the public for planting in a public space
5.3 NNDC.  Local Plan update.  Opportunity to find out more about the local plan process including what is likely to be proposed in the consultation draft.  Tuesday 30th October, 6-8pm / Thursday 1st November, 6 – 8pm.  Noted
5.4 NALC.  Confirmation of Councillor training 19th November 2018 7pm to 9pm.  Noted
5.5 Norfolk Trails.  Response to request for work to the Coastal footpath.  Jack Davidson of Norfolk Trails had responded to explain that he was in full agreement regarding the current route being unsuitable, and that he had met with Natural England (the statutory oversight body for coastal access) to discuss a ‘variation’ of the Coast Path route at this location to roll the route back inland as far as Happisburgh FP11.  He had been unable to offer a date on the completion of this plan.  Noted
5.6 Response from parishioner living on Doggetts Lane, following her request for a dog bin.  This request was approved.  The Clerk would contact NNDC to request a new bin
5.7 NNDC.  Request for information regarding almshouses in the area.  Councillors and parishioners confirmed that there were no almshouses in the village
5.8 NNDC.  Request for information regarding Armistice events in the area.  The Clerk was informed that the church bells would be rung in recognition of armistice day
5.9 NCC.  Temporary Traffic Order affecting The Street from Church Street for 30 metres for a new water connection.  Noted
5.10 Happisburgh PCC.  Invitation to attend service at the Church during the visit of the Archbishop of Canterbury.  10am Thursday 8th November 2018.  Noted
6 Adjourn the meeting for public session / comments on planning applications and any other matters

The meeting was adjourned at 8.32pm
6.1. District and County Councillor reports. County Cllr Eric Seward explained that the library service had needed to absorb a £200,000 reduction in budget over the 12 months from September 2017 to September 2018 and that the service would probably go from a fortnightly service to a monthly service.  Cllr Seward also noted that the local sandscaping project had now secured full funding from the terminal operators and from government funding.  He noted that the work would take around 2 – 4 months.  
Cllr Seward noted that the caravans were being relocated to the new caravan site beside the school in the village and that when the caravans are in place this would make the bund more difficult to increase in size

The meeting was reconvened at 9.30pm

7 Agenda items

7.1. To consider replacing / repairing the CCTV at the Beach Car Park following receipt of a quotation from Vocalvale.  AGREED.  The Chairman would arrange this.  
7.2. To receive an update from Susan Falch Lovesay from Vattenfall.  Ms Falch-Lovesay outlined the plans for the Norfolk Boreas Offshore Wind Farm, which had been published in October 2018.  She explained that the project, as with the Vanguard project, will be classed as a Nationally Significant Infrastructure Project (NSIP) by the Planning Act 2008.  Therefore a Development Consent Order (DCO) would be required to build and operate the Project.  Ms Falch-Lovesay explained that the wind farm would be 73 km from the coast of Norfolk at its closest point to land and would cover a total area of up to 725 square km and with an offshore cable corridor covering 226 square km.  The project would consist of between 90 and 200 wind turbines, each having a rated capacity of between 9MW and 20 MW to give an export capacity of up to 1800MW at the point of connection to the offshore electrical platform.  The Council thanked Ms Falch-Lovesay for the update
7.3. To consider a response to NCC regarding the Wishing Well care home.  The Parish Council agreed that no further response was required
7.4. To consider donation requests as follows:

7.4.1. Bowls Club.  Replacement of fencing, repainting, work on ditches and lawnmower maintenance (£1000 suggested amount).  The Clerk would ask for further information
7.4.2. Happisburgh Primary School.  Request for £795 for two projects: 1) extra resources to support teachers using the beach for the ‘Beach School’, and 2) bark for the muddy areas of the outside area.  AGREED
8 Financial Matters.  The bank reconciliation and bank statements had been checked and signed by the Vice Chairman
8.1. The following receipts were noted for the period: 
8.1.1. NNDC.  Precept and grant.  £1875 and £174 respectively.  £2049
8.2. The following payments were approved and cheques signed as follows:

6.1.1. PC account.  S/O.  Nest.  Clerk Pension.  £93.54 (paid by Clerk and PC)
6.1.2. PC account.  S/O.  URM glass.  £27 inc £4.50 VAT
6.1.3. PC account.  Chq 784.  HMRC.  Tax £45.40

6.1.4. PC account.  Chq 785.  Clerk salary and expenses October.  £494.57

6.1.5. PC account.  Chq 786.  PKF Littlejohn LLP.  External audit.  £240 inc £40 VAT
6.1.6. CP account.  DD.  British Gas.  £32.14 inc £1.53

6.1.7. CP account.  Chq 258.  Roy Cornell.  October cleaning.  £460.35

6.1.8. CP account.  Chq 259.  G B****.  Locks for car park.  £15

6.1.9. CP account.  Chq 260.  Rookery Farm (Walcott) Ltd.  Diesel 200 litres.  £141.60 inc £23.60

6.1.10. CP account.  DD.  Wave water.  £961.12

6.1.11. CP account.  Chq 261.  Wayside Supplies.  Supplies for car park.  Invoice numbers 2071 and 2041.  £230.08

6.1.12. CP account.  Chq 262.  K**** R****.  Car Park donation.  Bench for recreation ground.  £478.28

9. The following Planning applications were considered:
9.1. PU/17/1003.  Hill Farm, Whimpwell Green.  Notification of prior approval for a proposed change of use of agricultural building to pair of semi-detached dwellings.  Planning Inspectorate decision following the Appeal against refusal.  Appeal decided by written representations and a decision was taken to allow the appeal.  Noted
9.2. PF/18/1533 Land between, north west of Bacton Gas Terminal and the south eastern extent of Walcott, Norfolk.  Sandscaping project.  (Rob Goodliffe has offered to attend a meeting to discuss this project).  The Parish Council agreed to Support this application
10. Items for the Parish News:
10.1. Confirmation of CPR training and Councillor training

11. Any other items at the Chairman’s discretion
The Clerk would check with the cleaners to ensure that the gate was being regularly locked, following a report that the car park was locked six times during the month.  

The Parish Council agreed to undertake a survey of residents of Beach Road to ask if they would like passing places.  In addition, the survey would ask residents not to leave brown bin waste on the bank opposite their houses

Cllr Burke noted that Happisburgh School is a beach school and that the access to the beach is critical.  Cllr Burke suggested that a small meeting be held regularly to discuss erosion / the beach / the ramp and access to the beach.  Cty Cllr Seward recommended that the Parish Council argue to the planning inspector that Parish Council push for protection of the cliffs.  
12. Date of next meeting –Monday 12th November 2018.  7.30pm in the Wenn Evans Centre.  
The meeting closed at 9.22pm 
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